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Big Hole Watershed Committee 
Monthly Meeting Minutes 
April 19, 2017 – 7:00 pm 

Divide Grange – Divide, Montana 
 
 
In Attendance  
Jennifer Downing, BHWC; Tana Nulph, BHWC; Pedro Marques, Jeff DuBose; Lori DuBose; Jim Hagenbarth, 
BHWC/rancher; Randy Smith, BHWC/rancher; Paul Cleary, resident-Lower Big Hole; Mark Raffety, rancher; 
Sierra Harris, TNC; Jessica Dhaemers, USFS; Eric Thorson, Sunrise Fly Shop; Andy Suenram; Bill Kemph, 
outfitter; John Whittingham, Basic Biological Services; Roy Morris, BHWC/GGTU; Clint Shoop; Brittany 
Trushel, BHRF; Mark Kambich, BHWC/rancher; Bob Hutton; John Jackson, BVHD County Commissioner; 
John Moodry, Butte-Silver Bow Weed Control; Jack Eddie, BVHD County Weed District; Sean Dickens, 
Dickens Weed and Pest Control; Diane Hutton, USFS; Rob Macioroski, BVHD County Planner; Hans Humbert, 
BHWC/rancher; Juliana Willsen, USFS; Tom Caddy; Jean Caddy; Michelle Anderson, UMW; Craig Jones, 
Great Divide Outfitters; Lacy Decker, BLM; Amber Burch, BVHD County Weed District; Mario Colucci, MCC; 
Lindsay Wancour, UM; Dave Ashcraft, rancher; Cindy Ashcraft, BHWC/rancher; and Ray Schonsberg.  
 
Introductions Attendees introduced themselves.  
 
Meeting Minutes     March 2017 meeting minutes were reviewed, no additions or corrections.  
 
Reports 
Streamflow/Snowpack Report – Mike Roberts, DNRC and Jacqueline Knutson, MFWP 

• Streamflows: Seasonal gages began reporting again in early April and were showing above average 
flows this past week, likely in response to precipitation including some valley snowfall. Most of the 
flows have returned to average for this time of year.   

 

• Snowpack: At this time the Big Hole Basin is at 104% of average. The Jefferson Basin in its entirety is at 
100% of average. The snowpack in the upper elevations is similar to last year. The mid-elevation 
snowpack is generally higher compared to this same time in 2016 but still below average.   
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    18-Apr 18-Apr 1981-2010   
  2016 2017 median 2017 
Station elevation inches inches inches % avg 
Barker Lakes 8250 14.8 14.1 15.4 92 
Basin Creek 7180 10.4 6.5 8.7 75 
Bloody Dick 7600 12.4 16.2 10.4 156 
Calvert Creek 6430 0 1.9 4.9 39 
Darkhorse Lake 8600 33 33.4 28.9 116 
Moose Creek 6200 10.8 11 14.2 77 
Mule Creek 8300 15.6 18.4 15.6 118 
Saddle Mtn. 7940 23.9 25.1 24 105 

TOTAL  120.9 126.6 122.1   
          
BASIN AVERAGE %     104     
• Temperatures:  Valley air 

temperatures for April have been 
right around normal with average 
highs fluctuating a few degrees 
above and below the average. The 
outlook for the remainder of the 
month is similar to slightly below 
average temperatures.   

• Forecast: La Nina conditions ended 
in February and neutral conditions 
have settled in this March and April 
in southwest Montana. Forecasters 
are predicting neutral conditions to 
continue through June. El Nino 
models are increasingly predicting 
an El Nino event to begin to take 
hold late summer to early fall 
although forecaster confidence is 
still on the fence 
(65%) due to the 
remnants of this 
winter’s La Nina 
event making 
forecasting 
difficult.  

• The three-
month outlook 
currently favors 
slightly above 
average 
precipitation 
through the rest 
of the spring and 
a continuation of the average temperatures we’ve seen over the last month. 

http://www.wcc.nrcs.usda.gov/ftpref/gis/images/mt_swepctnormal_update.png
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• Most recent NOAA 3-month outlook is for wetter than average and normal temperatures through June. 
 

Drought Management Plan – Jennifer Downing, Executive Director 
• No significant changes to the DMP from 2016. We will print additional copies soon, but if you have your 

2016 version, it’s still valid.   
 
Director’s Report - Jennifer Downing, Executive Director 

• Summer newsletter coming out soon! 
• Moving away from being dependent on State and Federal funding; looking for additional ways to 

market ourselves, fundraise, etc. and focusing on outreach.  
• We will hold a mid-year election at our May public meeting to confirm new board members. The 

meeting will be Wednesday, May 17, 2017, 7pm at the Divide Grange. Board members elected in May 
will start out on a six-month term and will then have a chance to be reelected in January. Elections are 
consensus based, so everyone must be in agreement in order to confirm a new board member.  Current 
board members - please attend so we have a quorum (enough members present to reach consensus).  

 
Steering Committee – Randy Smith, Chairman; Jim Hagenbarth, Vice-Chairman; and Roy Morris, Secretary 

• Steering Committee is happy with the progress BHWC is making. 
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Wildlife Report – Jim Hagenbarth, Vice-Chairman and Tana Nulph, Conservation Programs Coordinator 

• Carcass removal service is currently available to Big Hole ranchers from Jackson to Divide.  See 
attached flier for additional details and contact information.  

• BHWC’s carcass compost facility near Wisdom opened mid-March.  Carcasses picked up through the 
carcass removal service are hauled to the compost facility, where they are broken down into minimal 
amounts of compost.  Removing and composting carcasses removes predator attractant to reduce 
predator-livestock conflict and help manage predator populations by limiting food supply.  

• BHWC is partnering with the Centennial Valley Association to provide carcass removal at Sage Creek in 
the Centennial Valley this spring.  The USFWS is providing the fuel and salary for the Centennial 
portion of this year’s carcass removal.  BHWC’s Wildlife Programs Technician, Kim Bingen, is operating 
the carcass removal dump truck in both the Big Hole and Centennial Valleys this spring.  The CVA 
recently released a newsletter highlighting the program – the newsletter is attached.  

• Senate Bill 73 (SB73): bill proposing to extend sunset of Livestock Loss Board (LLB) funding for 
nonlethal predator management programs and direct reimbursement to producers for livestock loss, 
has passed through the Senate and is in the House of Representatives. BHWC staff, board members, 
and partners testified this spring in support of SB73.  LLB funding supported by this bill has funded our 
range rider and carcass management programs in past years, so we’re really hoping SB73 will pass.  

• Wildlife Speaker Series event: The 2017 Wildlife Speaker Series – Big Hole event will be held Monday, 
July 17, 2017 at 6pm at Great Waters Inn near Melrose.  The event will include a potluck dinner.  Topic: 
Wolverines. Presenter: Kris Inman, Wildlife Conservation Society. Potluck starts at 6pm, presentation 
starts at 7pm.  

• Big Hole Sage Grouse Working Group met March 21, 2017 in Dillon to discuss the current status of sage 
grouse in SW Montana and plans for the future.  Several organizations were represented at the meeting.  

• Great Divide Collaborative workshop held in Dillon April 4-5, 2017 looked at connectivity, conservation 
easements, etc. in the High Divide landscape. BHWC Vice-Chairman Jim Hagenbarth tried to make this 
group understand the importance of stewardship and that ranchers are often the only people that 
manage their lands in a holistic manner. Hopefully we gained some footing there, but we need to do a 
lot of work to help people understand what we really do on the landscape and that our responsibility of 
ownership is huge.  

 
Restoration and Land Use Planning Report – Pedro Marques, Restoration Programs Manager 

• French Creek is flowing in its new channel. First observations show that the engineering was very 
accurate. Some of the willows in the bioengineered banks were starting to bud out. These are really 
encouraging results – the stream is in its new home and everything is look good.  Take a drive out there 
and look at it and just remember that what we had (prior to the project) was 6 foot placer piles, streams 
disconnected from floodplains, and a very damaged system.  

• Big Hole River Incentive Program is now wholly under the ownership and management of BHWC. We 
are setup to deliver results on private lands from Melrose to the mouth of the Big Hole River. We are 
ready to work with you to do good work on the stream.  There’s a range of techniques that we can use, 
please contact Pedro for more information.  

• Pedro was invited by the Property and Environment Research Center (PERC) out of Bozeman to a 
conference in Panama to present his information on BHRIP. Attended in April. Many of these projects 
are stalled out in the conceptual world; we are one of the few groups to be implementing this type of 
project, and there was a lot of excitement to have BHWC present at this event.  

o University of Montana student, Lindsay Wancour, is helping Pedro with his work on BHRIP.  
 
New Business 

• Michelle Anderson, University of Montana Western: Michelle presented at our February meeting on 
birds and flood irrigated habitat in the Big Hole watershed.  One of her students received some funding 
to do work with this topic, and they will be doing bird surveys in the watershed this summer.  
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Meeting Topic: Invasive Weeds in the Big Hole Watershed 
Jessica Dhaemers, United States Forest Service 

Lacy Decker, Bureau of Land Management 
Vanna Boccadori, Montana Fish, Wildlife and Parks 

John Moodry, Butte-Silver Bow County Weed Control 
Jack Eddie, Beaverhead County Weed District 

Amber Burch, Beaverhead County Weed District 
Shaun Dickens, Dickens Weed and Pest Control 

John Whittingham, Basic Biological Services 
     

Background: Local invasive weed control groups presented the results of several Big Hole River watershed 
weed control efforts as well as plans for 2017. 
 
Jessica Dhaemers, United States Forest Service - Beaverhead Deer Lodge National Forest 

• Wisdom-Wise River District Range/Weeds: 
o Four temporary seasonal employees 
o Three permanent employees (range/weeds) 
o Volunteers 
o Agreement with the county 
o Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation funds 
o Burn area funds 
o State Rush Skeleton weed funds 

• Recent projects:  
o Bear Lake Fire Area Survey and Treatment: Oxeye Daisy 
o Aerial spray contract: treated 171 acres through 6 polygons for spotted knapweed 
o Rush skeleton weed found on the Forest in 2016 

• Plans for 2017:  
o 4 temporary season employees 

 2 Wisdom 
 2 Wise River 

o 2 permanent employees (range/weeds) 
o Volunteers: county cooperative spray days 
o UTV sprayer (new) 
o Cooperative aerial spray projects 
o Coordinate with Rush Skeletonweed Strike Team as needed 
o Coordinate with County when their personnel are spraying on the Zone 
o Sage grouse funding for identifying weed infestations within sage grouse habitat in the Big Hole 
o Pintler Face project surveys and planning 

• 2017 Aerial Spray Contract: 
o USFS/BLM/Beaverhead County obtained USFS RAC and Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation 

funding to complete cooperative aerial spray project.  
o If you know of any large weed infestations along the I-15 corridor, please let USFS know so they 

can get them mapped and sprayed this year.  
• Discussion:  

o What does aerial spraying cost per acre? 
 About $40-60/acre.  

o What’s your budget for weed treatment? 
 $40,000 for the entire Wise River/Wisdom district.  

o Is it hard to find seasonals? Do they need to be 18? 
 It can be, and yes they need to be 18.  

 
Lacy Decker, Bureau of Land Management 

• Timber sales - asked for funding for weed control for these projects.  
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• Received $5,000 from the Mule Deer Foundation for weed control on Fleecer. Will do about $80,000 
worth of weeds management on Fleecer Mountain.   

• Attend cooperative spray days whenever possible.  
• Serve a large area – from Augusta to Wisdom to Gardner. 
• Have 2 crew members stationed out of Helena. 
• Discussion:  

o What is happening on Charcoal Gulch? 
 We’re setting it up for fall spray. Aerial and on-the-ground. Targeting spotted 

knapweed. Also focusing on Dalmatian toadflax.  
o What’s your budget for weeds? 

 For 2 crew members from May-November: about $40,000. 
 Have about $60,000 that’s kind of a slush fund for putting other places.  

 
Vanna Boccadori, Montana Fish, Wildlife and Parks 

• Manages Fleecer and Mount Haggin game ranges.  
• State, BLM, and USFS have worked together to identify 1,600 acres of knapweed. 
• All of these agencies have received dedicated funds to do a cooperative aerial weed spray project this 

fall.  
• Ideally, this will involve one large event – one contract for a helicopter to spray this area. We recognize 

that weeds have gotten away from us in several places on Fleecer, and we’re working to manage that 
now.  

• Spray days set up with County – Fleecer is June 13, 8am at the parking lot off the East entrance to 
Fleecer (off the frontage road).  

• New employee – Dave Green out of Wall Creek – came on last year. His job will be managing invasive 
weeds, fences, etc. Vanna has been helping out with this as Dave gets oriented.  

• In the Cabbage Gulch area of Mount Haggin, funding has been secured through ARCO to reestablish 
vegetation on the bare, steep slopes, plug the large gullies, install beaver mimicry structures, weed 
control, etc.  

• Discussion:  
o Where did the grant MFWP received come from? 

 Directly from MFWP.  
o How many people does Dave have on his crew? 

 Currently just 1, hopefully there will be another one.  
o In the past, there hasn’t been very much coordination with sportsmen. They would like to 

participate with spray days if they know the dates.  
 I try to let them know the dates but the information doesn’t always trickle down. 

They have said they’re willing to help.  
 
John Moodry, Butte-Silver Bow County Weed Control 

• Will concentrate what funding we have from MDT this spring on I-15 South. Trying to work with other 
groups to do weeds management on a landscape scale.  

• For the first time in 2 years, we’ll have a helicopter here this spring – Aviator Applicators out of 
Hamilton. Please contact the weed board if you’re interested in doing any aerial application. Tentative 
dates are set for the first week of June (weather dependent).  

o Going to try to use the same applicator to do the 1,600 acres on Mount Haggin in the fall.  
o Costs $15-18 per acre plus cost of herbicide. 

• Discussion:  
o What is your budget for weed spraying? 

 General fund: $150,000/year 
 Contracted services: $100,000/year 
 Grants program: $10,000/year 
 Enforcement: $60,000/year 

o Is the aerial weed spraying available to anyone regardless of acreage? 
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 Yes, it is available to everyone. 
o What’s the timeline to get on the list? 

 Sign up any time between now and the first of June.  
o Do you already have the contractor scheduled? 

 Yes, tentatively for the spring, weather-dependent. The fall spraying is not scheduled 
yet.  

 
Jack Eddie and Amber Burch, Beaverhead County Weed District  

• There are a few new state noxious weeds being listed:  
o Medusa head 
o Common buckthorn (if this gets into our water ways, it will be disastrous.)  

• Beaverhead County listed a new noxious weed this year: Absent wormwood. Looks similar to sage 
brush. In the Maiden Rock area.  

• In 2016, Beaverhead County was involved in spraying 7,200 acres, including 438 acres along the Big 
Hole River.  

• Beaverhead County receives $94,000 from the 4.5 mills it gets through property taxes.  
• In 2017, Beaverhead County plans to spend roughly $671,000 on weed control, similar to 2016. 
• Hold contracts with BLM, BOR, MDT, MFWP, and hopefully UP Railroad.  
• What does the future hold for the Big Hole Valley and how can Beaverhead County help? 

o $20,000 Birch Creek 
o $10,000 Quartz Hill 
o $18,000 Pioneer Scenic Byway 
o $15,000 North Big Hole 

• Noxious Weeds Trust Fund: treating weeds along the river.  
• Issued 4 noncompliance notices to landowners between Maiden Rock and Canyon Creek.  These 

landowners are now on board with weed spraying; they just weren’t sure what they needed to do.  
• Amber is Dyer’s Woad Coordinator for the State of Montana. We’re dealing with about 1,000 plants per 

year. Hopefully in 20 years, we’ll be able to take this weed off the list.  
• Beaverhead County may be in trouble financially if the Secure Rural Schools (SRS) funding doesn’t 

come through.  
• Cooperative Spray Day schedule is available. Flier attached.  
• Working to control Rush skeletonweed in Beaverhead County. Need to know how to identify it, but 

when it’s in rosette form it looks just like a dandelion. Don’t pull it – inform the County if you find it. 
• Beaverhead County has a cost-share program for Big Hole watershed landowners. Contact Jack or 

Amber for more information.  
• Weed Whacker’s Ball: Set for September 9, 2017 in Wise River. Doors open at 5pm. Tickets are $20 in 

advance or $30 at the door; $10 for kids under 12.  
o 2016:  

 Cost to put on the event: $7,657 
 Money raised: $19,028 
 Net profit: $11,371 
 Put $3,000 into the Wise River area for herbicide for landowners 
 Provided $650 worth of cost-share to landowners 
 $8,000 used to "supplement" the Noxious Weed Trust Fund grant which is used to hire a 

commercial applicator to treat the banks of the Big Hole River 
o Please support the Weed Whacker’s Ball – all of the money goes back into the Big Hole 

watershed and it’s a really fun event! It’s very important that we continue to raise these funds, 
because the grant money we receive from the noxious weeds trust fund will eventually go away.  

• EDDMapS (West): A cell phone application to map weeds. It’s free, easy to use, and you don’t need cell 
service for it to work. We need this information for grants, so please start mapping weeds.  

• HB410, a bill to increase vehicle registration cost $1-2 to allocate funding to the Noxious Weed Trust 
Fund, was tabled in the Legislature. It could be that terrestrial weeds are losing priority to invasive 
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mussels, which are also a problem but not necessarily more dire or important than terrestrial weeds. 
We will try again in 2019.  

• Discussion:  
o How many crew members do you have? 

 We have 2 permanent, 8.5 seasonals.  
o What’s SRS? 

 Secure Rural Schools also known as RAC or Title Two. Beaverhead County receives 
about $685,000/year through SRS.  

o Can you send information to the guiding community and get them to use the EDDMapS 
application? 
 That’s a good idea. Anyone that uses, recreates, or works on the land could enter this 

information and it would be really helpful.  
o Does the EDDMapS application map weeds on private land as well as public land? 

 Yes it does.  It’s a bit of a privacy issue, but we need that information. So it’s up to 
landowners if they want to record that information or not.  

 
Shaun Dickens, Dickens Weed and Pest Control 

• Has been holding the contract for weed spraying on the lower Big Hole River for the last few years.  
• Some of the sights we’ve been working on are starting to look a lot better.  
• There’s not enough money to cover the whole river, but we’re working on it.  
• We found leafy spurge, yellow toadflax.  
• Starting to find a lot of yellow toadflax on islands, submerged during high water.  
• Starting to do a lot more terrestrial, bank spraying rather than boat spraying. Able to access more weeds 

that way. Appreciate private land access to be able to do this work. There’s a lot of river and not a lot of 
places to put in and take out, so we spent a lot of time trying to get out of the river before dark rather 
than spraying weeds.  

• Common tansy is present along this area above the Divide bridge. Hit it hard in the fall; interested to 
see what it looks like this spring.  

• Area below Maiden Rock heavily infested with mullen, hound’s tongue, and knapweed. Sprayed that 
area and it looked much better in the fall.  

• What it comes down to is money – we can do more if we have the funding. The more people that come 
to the Weed Whacker’s Ball, the better. This is making a difference.  

• Found toadflax last year near Divide. Sprayed it last year; hopefully got it, but it’s a tough one to treat 
and we’re limited in herbicides because this plant is often next to the river.  

• Discussion:  
o What kind of surfactant are you using for toadflax? 

 A combination of Liberate and LI700.  
o What chemical do you use on knapweed and hound’s tongue close to the river? 

 Milestone and Escort 
o Are the native plants coming back in the areas that you spray? 

 In some areas, yes.  
 
John Whittingham, Basic Biological Services 

• BBS would like to engage in some of the BHRIP work BHWC is currently doing.  
• Been serving SW Montana since 1999.  
• Based out of Dillon.  
• Strive for a comprehensive approach for land rehabilitation and invasive species management.  
• Try to engage in fairly large projects where the control of noxious weeds is an integral part of the project 

itself.  
• Worked in the Big Hole, Ruby, Madison, and Beaverhead River corridors.  
• Use mechanical cutting of weeds and herbicides in the context of largescale restoration/mine 

reclamation projects.  
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• Worked on Mount Haggin game range to control invasive species. Fortunately, this area has minimal 
weed infestations. One thing we’ve noticed is that weeds don’t always manifest themselves immediately 
after disturbance – sometimes we’ll see them 4 or 5 years after the disturbance. If you have a largescale 
project, it might be wise to take a few years to observe it rather than spending all your funds in year 1 or 
2 post-project.  

• We’re entering this discussion about EDDMapS and data management – want to make the point that 
it’s very important to manage and store that data in a way that it will last and be available when it needs 
to be. We have taken on some legacy projects and know that our predecessors took excellent records, 
but have not been able to access those records. This data is of paramount importance when trying to do 
a landscape scale project.  

• Discussion:  
o We’ve used John quite a bit down in Idaho because the County and agencies don’t always have 

the funding. His team goes out on foot and does a great job.  
o I appreciate what you’ve said about paying attention to weeds in years 3-5 rather than 

dumping your funding on weed control in year 1 – that is good advice.  
o You’re right about the preservation and coordination of data/weed maps. We get information 

in so many different forms because there’s not a standardized process for mapping. For 
example, BLM and USFS have very different mapping procedures.  

 
Comments:  

• I personally appreciate everyone who attends the spray days. We need to encourage more 
participation at the spray days though. It doesn’t matter whether you’re a large landowner or just 
have a cabin. We need you to participate.  If you don’t have a spray day in your area, talk to the 
weeds coordinators and maybe you can get one set up. 

 
Upcoming Meetings 

• May 17, 2017, 7pm @ the Divide Grange. BHWC Monthly Meeting. Topic: Grizzly Bears in the Big Hole 
Watershed.  

• June 21, 2017, 7pm @ the Divide Grange. BHWC Monthly Meeting. Topic: Big Hole Watershed Wildlife 
Update. 

• June 24, 2017, 6pm @ Beaverhead Brewing – Dillon, MT. Pint night fundraiser.  For each pint 
purchased, Beaverhead Brewing will donate $1 to BHWC.  

• July 17, 2017, 6pm @ Great Waters Inn – Melrose, Montana. Wildlife Speaker Series Event. Topic: 
Wolverines. Potluck at 6pm, presentation at 7pm.  

 
Adjourn 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 








